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(Reply adopted by the Committee of Ministers on 13 March 2013 at the 1165th meeting of the Ministers’ Deputies)

1.
The Committee of Ministers has given careful consideration to Congress Recommendation 333 (2012) on “Second-tier local authorities – intermediate governance in Europe”, which it has brought to the attention of the governments of member States. 
2.
The Committee of Ministers recalls that the various tiers of government – be they local, regional or of another level – together with the allocation of their competences, responsibilities and financial resources greatly differ from one member State to another. It reaffirms its continued commitment to multi-level governance, given the valuable role local, regional and other intermediate levels of governance play in the democratic process, particularly with regard to fostering and facilitating citizen participation, the protection of fundamental rights and the delivery of quality public services at the local level.

3.
The Committee of Ministers acknowledges that in the light of the financial and economic challenges faced by member States, governments strive to curb public spending by adopting reforms that could affect directly or indirectly their territorial organisation. In this context, it underlines the importance of consultation with local authorities about any policies that directly concern them, including policies linked to the reform of government structures, in line with Article 5 of the European Charter of Local Self-Government. In this respect, the Committee of Ministers would also refer to its reply to Congress Recommendation 328 (2012) on “The right of local authorities to be consulted by other levels of government”. The Committee of Ministers also encourages member States to take into account the recommendations outlined by the Congress in paragraph 12 of Recommendation 333 (2012). It would also encourage member States to bear in mind the Reference Framework for Regional Democracy which was prepared jointly by the Congress and the European Committee on Local and Regional Democracy (CDLR) as, inter alia, “a useful and practical reference for those considering institutional reforms and governance at the regional level”.

4.
Finally, the Committee of Ministers informs the Congress that work is currently under way at the intergovernmental level of the Organisation with a view to identifying and collating different measures implemented to reduce public expenditure across member States while respecting the basic principles of local financial autonomy. The results of that work will be examined by the Committee of Ministers, which will inform the Congress, as appropriate, in due course.
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